Ex Alderman Newsletter 2

June 2, 2010  

From:  John Hoffmann

BOARD OF ALDERMEN REWARDS ILLEGAL ACTIONS: You have to love the newest version of the Town and Country Board of Aldermen!  On May 10 they unanimously elected Tim Welby the President of the Board of Aldermen.  Of course Tim was just found guilty of violating Missouri Campaign Ethics and Finance reporting laws and is currently on two years probation. It turns out that all three times Tim ran for office he intentionally failed to report campaign contributions and spending.

This should not be a huge surprise since all of the current board members are big supporters of Mayor Jon Dalton, a cigarette lobbyist, who in the past was on the payroll of as mayor of the city’s largest contractor, the West County EMS & Fire Protection District.  Dalton is also the same guy who used who as a private investor dropped a “eminent domain” bomb on private property owners in St. Louis for a nightclub district.  He recently lost a lawsuit filed by an 81-year-old widow property owner he was pushing around. 

The other non-surprise in the election of Welby as PBOA, was the fact the guy elected on a huge Christian Scientist turn out…voted for Welby.  Of course Welby went door-to-door with Al Gerber…so much for Ethics 101.  

On June 6, 2009, the 65th Anniversary of D-Day, Fred Meyland-Smith at a city Board of Alderman retreat meeting introduced his unconstitutional resolution, later reduced to an “agreement” titled “Aldermen Code of Behavior.  Fred’s move basically tried to stomp out the first amendment rights of elected officials in Town and Country by banning aldermen from saying anything public about disagreements with other elected officials. So much for keeping the citizens informed.  Welby described this attempt to shut me up as “Life 101.” (If you are new to reading this newsletter and would like to see more on this issue check out Newsletter 26 and some of the newsletters immediately after #26 to get the full story.  They are posted on my website http://johnhoffmann.net. )                  

Finally the last good reason to not to elect Tim as the President of the Board is that he might not be around.  In 2007 he missed 24% of the meetings.  In 2010 he had his house on the market as he was trying to move to Chesterfield.       

SHOWING OUR HAND WILL NOT RESULT IN A GOOD DEAL: The city fire committee is not exactly ready to win a poker tournament if the way they discuss options to renewing the 5-year city fire & EMS contract is any indication.  

Mayor/Cigarette Lobbyist Jon Dalton loaded his committee with only one expert in the field, the chief of the ER at Missouri Baptist Hospital, who has missed a lot of meetings.  The mayor has a doctor who is also a Reserved Police Officer with the St. Louis County Police Department on the police commission, but he did not put him on the fire & EMS committee. 

Instead from the Police Commission he appointed a retired businessman.  The committee will crunching number and hopefully getting all the options before making a recommendation so he might be a good person to have…If it wasn’t for the fact that at the first meeting he made the statement, “If there are no complaints about the service all  we really need to do is discuss price.”  Well with a statement like that the Board of Directors of the Fire District shouldn’t exactly be shaking in their boots. 

Since Dalton was first elected mayor in an uncontested race while he was on the payroll of the Fire District, he has been a total supporter of the Fire District.  In 2006 when the Fire District tried to annex the homes in T&C onto their 85-cents a $100 assessed tax rolls, Dalton was unfazed.    

At their April 19th meeting Alderman David Karney moved for the committee to suspend further discussion of the cost of setting up a city fire department. That motion passed unanimously.

How in the world can a committee decide what is the best option to provide fire and EMS service for the city if you won’t figure out how much it would cost if you did it yourself? 

 BIG TOBACCO KEEPS HOLD ON MISSOURI: A tip of the hat to Mayor/Cigarette Lobbyist Jon Dalton.  Success at long last…No more second best.  Missouri now has the lowest cigarette tax in the nation.  No more playing second fiddle to Mississippi.

Michigan became the 38th state to ban smoking in indoor public places.  Kirkwood, Ballwin and Arnold already ban indoor smoking.  The County Law goes into effect January 1, 2011.   It would be nice for Town and Country to pass an ordinance that mirrors the county ordinance so it can locally enforce the law.  However I do not see that happening while Mayor/Cigarette Lobbyist Dalton is in office. 

REP. SUE ALLEN: Apparently only cares about some health issues:   I was recently sent a letter by State Rep. Sue Allen’s office manager asking for my email so I could continue to receive her newsletter, since my Town and Country city email no longer works.    

I wrote back with my e-mail address and added the comments that I did not think that Sue was looking out for Missourians’ health and welfare by not fighting for the complete ban on Texting While Driving and not trying to raise the cigarette tax.   Her office sent back her position on cigarette taxes.

“I would be very supportive of any viable proposal to reduce the level of smoking within the State.

For me to support an increase in cigarette taxes would require that there is a demonstrable correlation between higher cigarette taxes and lower rates of smoking.  Unfortunately, even websites like tobaccofreekids.org fail to provide any data that shows a correlation between higher taxes and lower rates of smoking.  While Missouri does now rank 51st in the listing of states and other locales in the rate of cigarette taxes, other information I have seen shows that Missouri ranks 13th in tobacco use and that all of the 12 states with higher rates of smoking have, obviously, higher tobacco tax rates but six of them have rates of $1.00 or more per pack.  Even more telling, the three states with the lowest smoking rates rank 42nd, 33rd and 17th in total cigarette taxes.  To me, this does not show evidence that raising the cigarette tax would reduce smoking.  And because the cigarette tax is generally very regressive, I can't see raising this tax on the backs of our State's less affluent taxpayers simply to fund other programs.
If you can provide me with some reference that shows a real correlation, I would be happy to evaluate it.”

Now even if you believe there is no correlation between price of cigarettes and usage, Missouri is looking at $300,000,000 in deficits.  We certainly could use increased cigarette taxes to reduce that deficit. It strikes me as being sad that people in Kentucky, Virginia or North Carolina will be making trips to Missouri to buy cheap cigarettes and take them back to tobacco producing states.  Also for a West County State Rep to call a tobacco tax, regressive is interesting. Missouri has the lowest cigarette taxes and one of the highest rates of residents who smoke. In 2009 Missouri was fourth in the country for adult residents who smoke with a 24.6 rate.  Only Kentucky, West Virginia and Oklahoma were ahead of us. A regressive tax is one on everyday living items, food, soap, light bulbs…certainly NOT CIGARETTES. Nobody has to smoke.  Using Rep. Allen logic, laws about Armed Robbery would regressive because they affect poor people more.    

Keep in mind Sue Allen was an endorser of Mayor/Cigarette Jon Dalton in his last election.  Her pro-cigarette position is not much of a surprise.  

WE DON’T NEED NO STINKIN’ DISPATCHERS:  At the end of 2009 we fired a police dispatcher and a police clerk for budget reasons, but kept free coffee for employees, fireworks shows and even free food for aldermen. 

Police Chief/City Administrator John Copeland stated there would be not reduction in services.  I do not believe that and know there has been a reduction of services.

Part of my job at the MoDot Traffic Management Center is to call police and fire departments when accidents are located on traffic cameras or discovered by MoDot Motorist Assist truck drivers.  In April I was amazed that it took Town and Country 3-minutes and 4-seconds to answer a phone call I was making to report an accident on the Interstate. 

My telephone at work has a stopwatch feature.  So I am sure of this and not guessing that on May 24th while I was trying to report an accident on eastbound I-64 before Mason Road I was on hold for 7-minutes and 41-seconds. The layoffs made by Chief Copeland and the mayor have indeed resulted in a reduction of services.  A police clerk working a shift until 6pm could answer phones and a second dispatcher during peak call times is a good idea.  Firework shows, free coffee, employee pay increases and no pay decreases for aldermen during a recession are bad!  The police department likes to brag of response times of five-minutes.  It is hard to respond in 5-minutes when callers are on hold for almost 8-minutes due to a lack of people to answer the phones.  

WHAT’S $98,000 AMONG FRIENDS? At my last Board of Aldermen meeting in April Director of Public Works Craig Wilde discussed his request to accept the proposal from the Howard R. Green engineering company to do consulting work on identifying storm water projects. Craig said how Howard Green had finished second in proposals for some recent projects so HE DECIDED they should be given this project without the city requesting any other proposals from other engineering companies for review.  No one on the current Board of Aldermen had a problem with this and the $98,000 contract was passed at the May 10 meeting.            

TOWN AND COUNTRY TIME:  Once again at the Feb 18th Mason Valley Homeowners Association meeting, Mayor/Cigarette Lobbyist Jon Dalton proclaimed he would have a major announcement to make in two weeks concerning a new tenant moving into the old Wal-Mart building at Manchester Meadows.  103 days later…still no announcement.  That is over 15 weeks!...or still less than 2-weeks on Mayor/Cigarette Lobbyist Jon Dalton’s calendar.   

SPECIAL TREATMENT FOR ONE AND BAD TREATMENT FOR OTHERS: Lynn Wright as the chair of the Parks Commission, plus Ward-3 aldermen Fred Meyland-Hyphen-Smith and Steve Fons, like to speak how they put in “The Trail” from 141 to Longview Park.  Of course in 2008 new home construction in the 13800 block left out a huge section of the “Trail” which in reality is a sidewalk. For months it was impossible for people using a wheelchair, moms pushing a stroller or being followed by small kids on bikes to actually make it to Longview without detouring into the Clayton Road. 

Now it has been over a month that at section of sidewalk is missing in front of 13815 Clayton Road.  The reason?  It would be more convenient for the homeowner to do a landscaping project in the rear of their house if the sidewalk was not there.   Heavens we would not want to mess up their driveway for this project…let’s just tear out a section of a public sidewalk.  Who cares about the people who use the sidewalk, let them, their kids and dogs walk in the mud where the side walk is suppose to be.  Below is an email and response I got asking about the situation.  The reply made it appear as if it would just be for a couple of weeks.  Well, it has been over five weeks now.  Al Gerber’s campaign slogan was that he listens, he connects and he delivers.  However, he apparently doesn’t LOOK.  The Ward-3 aldermen have had blind eyes for years.   

From: John Hoffmann [mailto:johnhoffmann@charter.net] 
Sent: Wednesday, May 19, 2010 12:29 PM
To: Wilde, Craig
Cc: Bodley, Robert
Subject: lack of sidewalk at 13815 Clayton Rd
I am guessing this would be under Craig, but maybe Bob can answer a citizen’s question. 

Why does the Clayton Road sidewalk in front of 13815 Clayton have a big chunk out of it again?  It has been this way for at least two…maybe three weeks.  It does not appear as if there is any hurry to return the sidewalk.  What’s the story?

Thanks.

John Hoffmann  

Here is the reply the next day from Building Inspector Bob Bodley. 

John,

The sidewalk was damaged by the home owner and as the landscaping company that used the broken walk to get to the rear yard for a waterfall installation. The walk is being replaced by the owner and they are going to reshape the drainage ditch also in front of the walk. The work should be done in the next week weather pending.

Hope this answered your question.

Have a great day.

Bob

 On June 2 the sidewalk was still missing.  

LET’S KEEP IGNORING THE DANGERS OF DRIVING AND USING CELL PHONES:  It is hard to forget the 2008 accident on I-64 between Mason and I-270 when a truck driver using his cell phone killed three and left dozens injured and one with permanent brain damage.  My attempts in 2008 to make driving while using cell phones and texting illegal was met with complete and total resistance by the Board of Alderman and our city administrator/police chief.

The Missouri General Assembly failed to make Texting and Driving illegal this year. Unless you are under 21, you can text and drive to your heart’s content!    

In 2009 I was able to get an Inattentive Driving bill passed making it illegal to drive a car and not pay attention. This law does not specifically mention cell phones and texting, but certainly can be used to combat those problems.  However in talking to a police official at my last Board of Aldermen meeting, I was told the police have issued very few such citations. 

Below is an Associate Press story that appeared on May 7 where a cell phone using truck driver killed 11 in an accident in Kentucky.     

LOUISVILLE, Ky. (AP) -- Kentucky State Police say a truck driver had no drugs or alcohol in his system when his rig crossed an interstate median and smashed into a family's van, killing 11 people.

Kentucky State Police Trooper Charles Swiney told The Courier-Journal in Louisville that toxicology tests on driver Kenneth E. Laymon were negative.

The 45-year-old from Alabama had been sending and receiving calls from his cell phone leading up to the March 26 crash, according to a Kentucky State Police report. Laymon was among those killed in the wreck.
My guess one of the reasons the local police are not enforcing the Inattentive Driving law is that it would require issuing citations to residents. This would also explain why while 64% of accidents in town happen on the interstates but the local cops write 81% of traffic tickets on the highways largely ignoring the city streets.  It is illegal to cover you license plates with dark plastic covers.  Common sense tells you that to do so makes the license plates hard to read, does not allow them to reflect at night.  It also makes laser speed guns less effective and they are harder to read by people monitoring red light cameras.  Have you notice the how many are on a high-end cars here in Town and Country. This is a clear sign that the local police are not enforcing this law.  

GREAT MENU BUT LOUSY FOOD: Town and Country continues to be great looking on paper with all the proper ordinances and traffic laws.  In reality it looks good on paper, but try and get anyone to enforce it!  In the last two years they did not cite a homeowner on a lot over 3 acres for removing trees without a permit.  However, because we have such a law we are award a “Tree City” designation.  Let an ex-con drug dealer, who is also a resident run a business for three years without a license, no problem and no citations.   Give a national company a warning for illegal signs and have them repeat the violation.  No problem and no citations, since the warning was not in writing we give them another warning. We have a traffic law that says all state license plates laws including the one that license plates cannot be obstructed with tinted covers must be obeyed.  Then we do not enforce the law because too many of our residents in BMWs are in violation.          

CARTOONS:

This month we have lots of cartoons. 
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King Dalton at a neighborhood meeting, putting a positive spin on the budget:
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I do not like to make fun of sitting presidents (well maybe Bill Clinton) because it is a thankless job.  An editorial cartoonist pen is an exception as they are usually taking shots at whoever is in office.  I have tried to lay off President Obama, other than including the work of editorial cartoonists.  However, someone sent me an e-mail with a photo that made me laugh out loud.  It could have been used against any sitting Democrat dating back to FDR, with one exception.  Here it is:      

Montana Bear Tragedy 

This is a very sad story about a bear.  Everybody should heed the warning to not feed wildlife because they become dependent and cannot forage for themselves anymore. 
This is such a tragedy to see what they have done to our country's wildlife!   
The photo below captures a disturbing trend that is beginning to affect   US  wildlife  . . . . 
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Animals that were formerly self-sufficient are now showing signs of belonging to the Democrat Party..... as they have apparently learned to just sit on their ass and wait for the government to step in and provide for their care and sustenance. 
This photo is of a Democrat black bear in   Montana nicknamed:…Bearack Obearma.
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